CACCRAO EXECUTIVE BOARD MEETING MINUTES

Thursday, September 14, 2000

Hilton – San Jose and Towers

Executive Board Room

Present:
Linda Harris, Kathleen Kyne, Margaret Ramey, Kathie Westerfield, Deborah Rio, Don Mast, Cassandra Ryan, Judy Pope, Judy Young, Roger Schultz, Jessie Gates.

Welcome and Introductions:

Linda Harris gave a full description of each executive board members background.  She explained the three-year executive board commitment of each officer’s role and the advantage of consistency the three-year commitment provides the board members from year to year, and in turn, the membership as a whole.  

Copies and discs of conference paperwork were prepared for Margaret Ramey.  Kathie Westerfield prepared notebooks for regional reps on their regional conferences.  The executive board introduced themselves.  Linda stressed the importance of establishing a good relationship with each other as a board, as we will be working closely together.

Discussion, Modification and Adoption of Meeting Agenda

Executive board notebooks were distributed and will help us stay organized for the annual conference.  Linda reviewed the meeting agenda and format.  She emphasized that meetings last all day, and we generally have lunch and dinner together.  

Discussion, Modification and Adoption of Minutes from May 2000 Meeting

Adoption of minutes:  Change spelling from Jesse Gates to Jessie Gates.  Change spelling of Bill Lipman to Bill Lindke.  With the changes indicated above, all members of board adopted the minutes.

Review of Board Members’ Tasks and Responsibilities

Linda referenced the CACCRAO leadership position descriptions for all board members listed in the executive board notebooks.  She encouraged each board member to familiarize themselves with their responsibilities as listed.  Under the regional representatives area, the acronym CARO was explained to mean Chief Admissions & Registration Officer and is used to reference those officers in each representative’s region.

The executive board agreed to place the important documents found in our notebooks on the web and to keep a copy of them in the executive board notebook (documents like the constitution and executive board member responsibilities).

Linda instructed the board to set a goal to send out the annual conference agenda and members registration forms by earlier December. It was also decided to place registration materials on the CACCRAO website.  We will set this item as one of our goals this year.

Linda informed the board that letters were sent to each board member’s college president explaining the executive board members’ commitment to CACCRAO for the coming year and to ask for each president’s support for our individual assignments.

Current Statewide Issues

· Student Friendly Services Update

Kathy Kyne related that an e-mail was sent from Patrick Perry to all California Community Colleges asking them to update the information for their college on SFS website.  The website is now up and running; the address is www.colleges.edu.  The last SFS meeting discussed technical issues and buy in from the community colleges.  XSAP, the vendor responsible for the technical creation, has received a request for proposals (RFP) from the Chancellor’s Office to create a common application form that will be used by all California Community Colleges.

Kathy explained that Yuba College is in charge of a different pilot project for web services that should not be confused with the SFS project.  A suggestion was made to ask Patrick Perry to speak about SFS at the annual conference this year.  

Discussion ensued with a suggestion that executive board members set the example in updating their institutions SFS information.  Don Mast provided a model for others to use in an effort to enhance awareness at each campus regarding SFS.  Don explained that he downloaded his school’s information and distributed it to the responsible parties at his institution to ensure his college’s information was correct.  Once the information was completed, he then made a presentation to his Board of Trustees.

Kathy Kyne will make notes from last SFS meeting, and distribute them to the executive board at our next meeting.

· Legislative Update

Don Mast distributed a legislative update to the board.  He asked for suggestions and feedback on his handout.  Discussion ensued regarding the best time to send this information out to the membership.  An agreement was made to send out legislative updates three times a year:  The first in late August, early September, the second after the Governor signs adopted legislation in early to late October, and the third in mid-spring.  

It was also suggested that the CACCRAO membership be asked for their feedback.  The legislative updates should be sent out on the list serve and placed on the website.

Debbie suggested that Don could highlight upcoming legislation that might impact the admissions & records function for the executive board so we can be pro-active and file official responses to the appropriate legislative body prior to passage of the bills in question.

Don will attempt to locate a listing of current legislators with pictures, addresses and office information included.

SB358 and SB1767 were talked about briefly.  These bills would affect the hiring and staffing of Admissions & Records Offices by part-time staff.  The board considered drafting a response to Representative Ortiz regarding SB358 in an effort to explain the difficulty encountered in training and maintaining a high level of technical expertise for part-time staff.  However since the bill is already on the Governor’s desk, a decision was made that it is too late for a response on this bill.

Linda suggested that a presentation on important legislation be prepared for presentation at the business meeting of the annual conference, and that legislative concerns needing response from the membership be placed on our website.

Discussion of CACCRAO web site

A discussion took place regarding the merging of the list serve from Butte with our CACCRAO website so that all information resides in one place.  The following questions need to be addressed:

How do we find out how the list serve moved to Butte?  

What happens if we move the list serve to the web site?  Will it cost us money to do this?  

Debbie & Linda will set up a conference call with Jerry to discuss these issues.  We will report back to the board at the next meeting.

It was decided that all board meeting minutes will be placed on the website.  Once there, Debbie will send an e-mail to the membership telling them minutes are on the website.  

One of our goals should be to have 100% participation for all 106 community colleges to use the list serve.  We need to check the current directory to see who has an e-mail address, and compare that list with the list of those participating on the list serve.  We need to obtain this information from someone at Butte.  Once we have determined who is not signed on to the list serve, we should send a letter to those schools that are not participating.

Site Selection Process for 2002 Annual Conference

One of the Vice-president’s duties is to select the conference site for next year’s annual conference.  Kathy Kyne will be making a recommendation for the 2002 site.

It was decided that we should provide additional information in the registration packet concerning other issues surrounding the conference. Some of the items we might consider would be details and phone numbers for shuttle service from the airport to the conference facility, and/or driving directions to the conference facility.  We could also provide information about entertainment in the surrounding area, and how to get tickets.  We could provide a web link to the local visitors center or chamber of commerce on our website registration information.  

Kathy recommended and the board agreed to return to Harrah’s Tahoe in May 2002.  The board asked Kathy to check on the following issues. Ensure we have a large enough suite to hold the president’s reception, consider a possible Dinner cruise again, and be sure they have enough tables inside the boat for dinner.  

Treasurer’s Report

Review of Executive Board Expenses and Reimbursement Procedures

Kathie Westerfield passed out the treasurer’s report and forms packet.  The treasurer’s report is as follows:

6/30/00
Beginning account balance
$24, 760.93


7/1/00 – 7/31/00
No activity
$24, 760.93

8/30/00
Check to DeAnza College cleared
-      177.90

8/30/00
Check to Harrah’s Tahoe cleared
-   4,749.49
8/31/00
Checking account balance
$19, 833.54

9/12/00
Deposit from Crafton Hills for


Region 9 & 10 Workshop
       135.00


$19, 968.54

9/13/00
Check outstanding to 


Hilton Palm Springs Resort
-      500.00

9/13/00
Check outstanding to Linda Harris
-      106.00
9/13/00
Ending account balance
$19, 362.54


Kathie has been trying to obtain an Employer Identification Number (EIN), but CACCRAO has a problem because we don’t have a main address and our officers change every year.  Kathie will pursue sending our information in explaining that we have a roving address and a new president each year.  As far as taxes, we will attempt to file us as a “club.”  If she is successful, we will not have to pay taxes.  Kathie will update us at the next meeting to the status of obtaining an EIN.

Kathie distributed updated reimbursement forms.  The blue form has been divided so travel is separate from other expenses.  It has been difficult to keep track of travel expenses because of a lack of itemized expenses.  She will also track regional, annual and future conference expenses individually.  This will help the organization to compare past expenditures, so we don’t overspend.  You should fill out the information at the bottom of the blue form if the address and payee information is different from the person making the request.  Please maintain the same colors when photocopying the original forms.  The green form is for checks to be deposited.  Regional reps will use these forms to submit checks to Kathie for regional conference attendees.  Margaret suggested also using the green forms for the vendors at the annual conference.  

Other Issues:
An ongoing problem was discussed regarding members showing up at the annual conference without a reservation for the new member luncheon, or for the conference itself.  The board discussed this issue and discovered the same problem exists for the regional conferences.  The board determined that a late fee should be charged for those members that do not register before the conference.

We need a new copy of our current letterhead.  However we don’t have a jpf file for the CACCRAO logo.  Roger Schultz volunteered to have the logo converted to a graphic file.  He will send a copy to Linda electronically and by disc.

Debbie will provide an updated vital stats form for each exec board member and e-mail a copy to all board members before the next meeting.

Planning for 2001 Regional Staff Development Workshops


Pick a Theme…(Common thread for all workshops)

Linda discussed the idea of choosing a common theme for all regional conferences to provide continuinity for our members and front line staff attending regional workshops.  The following ideas were generated:

The world wide web and how it effects the operation of Admissions & Records.  If the theme is chosen, discussions could center around on-line services such as applications, registration, grades, Student Friendly Services, etc.

The history and origin of the Registrar.  If this theme is chosen, discussions could revolve around how much has changed in the admissions & records operation over the years.  A speaker at the region 10 staff development conference a few years back made an outstanding presentation.

“2001 A Space Odyssey and Oddity” was chosen for a theme discussing technology.

Regional reps were given an assignment to return to the next board meeting with tentative dates, a tentative or preferred site, and a tentative agenda for their regional conferences.  Conference registration rates were set at $45.

It was also explained that it is also important to get a preliminary conference agenda and prices out a few months prior to the conference, so that staff can apply for staff development funds.  

Kathie Westerfield suggested creating a final regional report due after the regional conferences have taken place.  Kathy Kyne offered to produce a final report form for the next meeting using Carleen’s conference budget form as a model.

Discussion ensued regarding regional conference attendance.  It seems some offices close so staff can attend, some staff offices with adult hourly staff, and some use staff from other offices for that day.  Some schools have invited other student services staff to attend.

Debbie presented an issue that has plagued regions 5 & 6 and other regions as well.  Some of our regions are geographically challenged and find it difficult to attend the regional conference each year because it requires extensive travel time.  In many cases, the front line staff in those regions can only attend the conference every other year.  The following issues were outlined.

Kathie Westerfield suggested that we provide a state wide list of regional conferences so that some schools might be able to attend a different region’s conference.  

Margaret suggested having a conference in both regions for geographically challenged regions.  Some regions might consider having a co-rep in the other region.

Debbie raised the issue of exploring a regional realignment.  Linda Harris asked the board if we were to consider realignment, where would each region fall.  A suggestion was made to poll the members of each region for their feedback.  The board agreed to make this issue a goal for 2002 executive board.  We could start the discussion now, however, it might be an unresolvable issue.

Debbie will reproduce the region listing showing all college in each region.

The regional reps wanted suggestions from the board for the types of places used to hold regional conferences.  Roger wanted to know barginning tips for hotels.  Sometimes you can bargin on certain items, like free meeting rooms, sometimes food items can be bargained.  A suggestion was made to check with your college’s Foundation for conference sites they have used, or for parternerships they might have with other institutions or agencies, like hospitals, state or private colleges or conference centers.  Remember this is a day for front-line staff and you want it to be special for them.

Linda Harris asked the regional reps to send a letter to all CARO’s in their region asking them to garner support from their Dean or Vice-president of Student Services to send admissions & records staff to the regional conference.  A dialogue resulted about bypassing the CARO and sending the letter directly to the Dean/VP and the pros and cons of direct letters vs going through the CARO.

Linda refered to the constitution regarding regional meetings on page 9 of 13.  The constitution doesn’t discuss notifying Dean/VP regarding regional conferences.  Linda stated we should not inform Dean/VP by letter, it should go through the CARO at each college.

Regional reps should be prepared to discuss dates for their conference, tentative or preferred site for their conference and a tentative agenda at the next executive board meeting.

Adjourn for the day

CACCRAO EXECUTIVE BOARD MEETING MINUTES

Friday, September 15, 2000

Hilton – San Jose and Towers

Executive Board Room

Establish CACCRAO Goals for 2000-2001

Increase membership on the list serve:

Compare current directory information to current users of the list serve; then solitict increased membership for the listserve.

Place all important documents on the website: 

Include the constitution, executive board duties, minutes & conference agenda and registration information, legislative updates, reference Index for Title 5, the Education code and the attendance accounting manual.

Include the following Conference presentations:

Patrick Perry, Student Friendly Services

Discuss important Legislative Issues at the Business Meeting

Jerry Fisher, Presentation and highlights of the CACCRAO website

Panel Discussion on Home Schooling and Concurrent Enrollment

Determine a “Best Practices” presentation like the training manual from last year

Establish a Late Conference registration fee

Create a final regional conference report summary for all regions

Regional Reps send a letter to each region’s CARO.

Set guidelines for regional conference agendas

Increase CACCAO membership use of the website:

Pursue additional and related links to other websites with Jerry Fisher:  Include links to Title 5, Academic Senate, Chancellor’s office, Education code, ccc-job list, updates for state wide issues, annual conference locations and tourist information.  Entitle this link “Is that your final answer?”  Create a webpage of new CARO’s – include their name, title, college and phone number.

Increase awareness of new Chief Admissions & Records Officers:  

Have Regional reps contact all colleges in their region to determine the assignments of new CARO’s and contact Jerry Fisher and let him know about the new appointments and have them placed on the website.  

Develop an Index reference guide to Title 5, the Education code, and attendance accounting manual:  

Assemble the information together and place in the annual conference handout and on website.  We will divide the assignments at November meeting, Kathy Kyne will start the list in a word document and we can add to it.  Ask general membership for items they may have aleady put together a reference guide or links they want to see on the website, place questions on the on-line survey.

Goals for 2001 –2002
Analyze regional realignment for geographically challenged regions.

Review of 2000 annual Conference in Lake Tahoe; Report on Evaluations

The following comments were gleaned from the conference evaluation forms.

Evaluation of the Total conference:  Members want more advanced information, some didn’t care for vendor presentations, vendors liked their presentation time.  Members suggested we repeat high interest session more than once, and have more live demonstrations.  Overall the membership loved Tahoe and hotel.  Evaluation of conference food--Some felt there was too much food and some members said the vegetarian entrees were not very good. 

A discussion surrounding the cost of technical equipment revealed that it is costly to provide AV and internet connection for the conference.  Costs:  Microphone, $25 per day, screen, $35 per day, communication lines, $40 per day.

A recommendation was made to consider an increase of vendor or membership fees to cover additional cost of technical equipment rental.  We will consider this for the next conference.

Residency for Newcomers Session Evaluation:  Members suggested soliticiting questions ahead of time, and also offering a beginning and advanced residency session.  

Digital Signature, E-commerce, Website Work for You Session Evaluation:  There were not enough handouts.  Encourage the presenters to use powerpoint presentations. This session was too technical and covered too much information.

Home schooling and Concurrent Enrollment Session Evaluation:  This was a big issue for the membership.  The consensus is we need more on this topic.  Maybe a panel discussion is in order.  

Attendance Accounting & 320 Session Evaluation:  The speaker needed a microphone. The session could have had better structure & organization, 

Develop a Training Manual Session Evaluation:  This session was very well received. A suggestion was made that “Best Practices” used at other colleges might be a good conference topic each year.

Preliminary Program Planning for 2001 Conference; Pick a Theme…

Conference Theme:
Back to the Future

A brainstorming session produced the following suggestions:

Dinner followed by a Sock Hop with a live band

Back to the Future:  A Blast from the past that covers our basic operation Admission, Registration, Transcripts,Grades, and brings the operation forward to the present and beyond by exploring the use of new technology.

Consider hiring the Palm Spring Follies, a group of over 55 folks that dance and sing.  If we opt not hire them we should publish information for people to go see them on their own.

Hire a dance instructor, teach some dances from the 50’s, like the stroll, and maybe have a dance contest.

Do the Limbo

Have a hula hoop contest.

Dress 50 fifties for sock hop.

Have the board do an ice breaker skit about the old way we did registration – key punch cards, etc.

Assignments

Kathy Kyne:

Make notes of the last SFS meeting and distribute to board at next meeting.

Create a final regional report form using Carleen’s conference budget form as a model for next meeting.

Begin word document of reference Index for Title 5, the Education code, and the Attendance Accounting manual.

Don Mast:

Create listing of legislators including pictures, addresses and office information.

Linda Harris:

Plan a presentation of legislative issues important to A&R for annual conference business meeting.

Set up conference call with Debbie to contact Jerry Fisher regarding merging of list serve and CACCRAO website.

Kathie Westerfield:

Update board at next meeting regarding status of EIN for CACCRAO.

Roger Schultz:

Scan logo and make a graphic image. Send image to Linda Harris electronically and on diskette.

Debbie Rio:

Update vital statistics for each board member and e-mail to membership before next meeting

Reproduce the regional listing showing all colleges listed in each region.

Conference call with Linda to Jerry Fisher regarding merging of list serve and CACCRAO website.

Regional Representatives:

Provide the dates, place and tentative agenda for your regional conference.  Prepare to report on these items at the next board meeting.

Future Executive Board Meeting Dates/Locations:  Calendar

Nov 16 & 17 – Palm Springs

Feb 8 & 9 – Sacramento; Linda will check the web for prices at the Holiday Inn Capitol Plaza

Conference April 30 – May 2

Executive Board members should arrive at the annual conference on April 29

Adjourn

Next Meeting:  November 16 and 17 – Palm Springs
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